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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY FUNDING AD HOC COMMITTEE
MEETING MINUTES
Thursday, March 8, 2012
Lynwood Roberts Room
4:00 P.M.

In Attendance:  Council  Members Bill Gulliford (Chair),  Greg Anderson, Lori Boyer, Doyle Carter, John Crescimbeni, Matt Schellenberg; Council Member Ray Holt was excused; Steve Rohan, Juliana Rowland,  Office of General Counsel; Kirk Sherman, Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office; Dave Roman, Office of the Mayor; Philip Zamarron, Legislative Services; Aaron Bowman, BAE Systems; Annette Hastings, Tourist Development Council;  Eric Green,  Mike Poole, Nancy Rubin, JaxPort; Fred Berley, Hornblower  Maritime Services; James Bennett, FDOT; Captain D. F. Cochrane, Naval Station Mayport; Barbara Goodman, National Park Svc; Kerri Stewart, Visit Jax; Marci Larson, N. Fla. TPO;  Chris Warren, Chamber of Commerce; John Nooney; Brad Duttera; Susan Stewart, Duval Legislative Delegation; Connie Holt, Rebekah Hagan, Stan Johnson, James Nealis,  Executive Council Assistants; Val Bostwick, Friends of the St. Johns Ferry, Inc.; Dot Mathias;  Jackie Smith, Congressman Ander Crenshaw District Office; Andrew Miller, Public Trust; Tony Bates, Concern Taxpayers Coalition; Sandi Golding;  Kevin Meerschaert, WJCT; Joe Wilhelm, Jr., Financial News & Daily Record;  Marianne Marshall, State Representative Janet Adkins’ Office; Tom Patton, Task Force; Dick Brown, Task Force; Rich Reddick, Task Force;  Mikki Baldwin, Mayport Village Civic Association; Nancy Garcia; Marla Buchanan; Will Lahnen; Michele Whitley; Pat Hazouri; Judy Beaubour; Kurtis Loftus; Michael Ali; Elaine Brown, Task Force; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chair called the meeting to order at 4:05 P.M.
The Chair invited members of the Ad Hoc Committee to put questions to the Jacksonville Port Authority who were on hand at the request of the Committee, to field questions and discuss the ferry’s operation expenses and projected capital costs.
Council Member Greg Anderson asked JaxPort Chief Financial Officer, Michael Poole, to explain the numbers relating to operations that were outlined on a breakdown of figures that he had provided.  The figures reflected ferry revenue, expenses and ridership from FY 2008 through 2011 (and 1st QTR 2012).

At the outset, Mr. Poole noted that in the first year, one of the two ferries that the Port had been operating, the Blackbeard, had been retired and mothballed to Green Cove Springs.

Council Member John Crescimbeni was puzzled by the ridership figure for the month of February in FY2008.  January’s ridership figure was 18,775; March’s ridership figure was 26,567.  Mr. Crescimbeni wondered why the spike in ridership figures to 48,636 for the month of February.
Mr. Poole reviewed the ferry expenses that included salaries, repair and maintenance, fuel expenses, management fees and other expenses.  Fred Berley, general manager, Hornblower Maritime Services (HMS), the firm that manages the ferry service, added information on the ferry’s maintenance work. There are 18 full time employees and 14 part-time employees that are on the ferry’s payroll.
Mr.  Poole, discussed the ferry related capital grants.  Projects for which grants were sought included: Jean Ribault Rehab #1; Ferry Gantry Ramp Rehab; Jean Ribault Rehab #2; Ferry Slip Walls.  The awarding agency was the Federal Highway Administration, though the grant for the Ferry Gantry Ramp Rehab entailed a grant from American Recovery & Reinvestment Act Funds awarded through the FHWA.

Mr. Poole explained that when the costs estimate for the work required for the Ferry Slip Walls Project was finalized, it was realized that the costs were significantly higher than expected; JaxPort needed additional funds for the project.  Owing to strict federal time frames, JaxPort was unable to transfer $2,341,958 from the Ferry Gantry Ramp Rehab project to meet the costs of the Ferry Slip Walls project; the funds, were, in turn, returned to the federal government.
Council Member Crescimbeni engaged Mr. Poole in an exchange on the specifics of the unintended costs of structural problems with the ferry slip and what transpired in the attempts to transfer the stimulus funds.

James Bennett, Florida Department of Transportation, explained that there was no flexibility to shift the $2.3 million to any other project.  That funding was specifically for the gantry ramp rehab project.  Council Member Crescimbeni requested documentation on the matter.
Council Member Boyer said that she had not received any of the documents or photographs that Mr. Poole repeatedly referenced in his presentation.   Mr. Poole indicated that JaxPort had delivered a notebook with all of the material in January.

Council Member Anderson asked if it were possible for the ferry to operate at a profitable level.
He wanted to know what, in the next 5 years, the projected capital expenses would be to keep the ferry in service.
James Bennett remarked on the significance of the link between State Road A1A and the St. Johns River Ferry.  He indicated that FDOT does not really know the answer to such questions as who uses the ferry. What is the real purpose of the ferry? What kinds of trips are made: work-related? beach trips?  Saying that there is a genuine need for unbiased data, Mr. Bennett announced that FDOT is prepared to fund an origin-destination study; it would engage a consultant that FDOT has work with for numerous other studies.  He felt that it was imperative to get factual data, not opinion, before moving forward on the ferry’s future.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 5:31 PM, agreeing to meet again on Monday, March12, 2012, 9:30 AM.
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